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Perspectives…  

Message from the Chair 

Submitted by: Sarah Bauder , Tristate Chair 2006-2007  

The Power of One 
 
My father was born in Yugoslavia in 1932 to a Serbian father and a Croatian mother.  Yugoslavia 
now no longer exists, having recently become Serbia.  However, at the time of my father’s birth, it 
was characterized by its bitter ethnic conflicts between the Serbs and the Croats.   As many of 
you know, the conflict was the result of various underlying political, economic and cultural 
problems, as well as long-standing ethnic and religious tensions.    As tensions increased 
between the Serbs and Croats, my grandparents saw their future diminishing and made the 
decision to leave their home and country to move to the land of opportunity, the United States of 
America.  My grandmother and father, Peter, age six, ported in Philadelphia in 1938 without my 
grandfather, who died of pneumonia while en route.  After working in Philadelphia for a few 
months, my grandmother, Vita Alecxih, traveled her way to Bethlehem, Pennsylvania where she 
met and eventually married the only grandfather I knew, Red Shenk.    
 
Grandpa Red came from a hard working class, blue collar, family who labored in the steel mills in 
Bethlehem, PA for as many generations as he could remember.  Since this was his culture and 
the only world he knew, his ‘son’ Peter was going to do the same.   Red would take Peter with 
him to the mills and teach him through experience.  I remember Grandpa Red as a strong willed 
individual, with few words.  He was not inclined to listen to other viewpoints; and, every time my 
father talked about school or college, he was discouraged.  My father’s future was the steel mills.   
 
It was not until my father reached the eleventh grade that his life changed.  A literature teacher 
found potential in him and persistently encouraged him to apply for college.  Behind the scenes, 
he went so far as to assist in the completion of paperwork and contacted congressman for a 
nomination into the U.S. Naval Academy.   In 1949, my father entered the Naval Academy, 
having graduated valedictorian of his high school class and being fluent in four languages.  He 
met my mother in his senior year at a Christmas party and “fell in love with her eyes on the first 
date” (I’m guessing the love for the other parts came later).  They married two days after he 
graduated from the Academy and now have seven children.  Today, my father has a Master’s 
degree in Thermodynamics and a Doctorate in Communication and Counseling from George 
Washington University.  His seven children have all earned, at minimum, a bachelors degree.  
Each of those seven children has had three children (that’s 21 grandchildren).  Of those who 
have graduated from high school, all have gone onto college.    Think about that: one literature 
professor’s persistence and understanding of the value of a degree, changed the life for 23 
people (so far).   
 
I tell you this, because our work in education affects so many.  It is easy to underestimate the 
value of what we do since we, like my father’s high school teacher, will rarely see the long term 
positive impact.  However, if we find just one person to mentor, we will make a difference.   
 
I hope you all had a relaxing holiday season and wish you the best for a wonderful 2007.      
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Message from News & Views 
 
 
Another semester has come and gone. As we embark on the new calendar year, we can take a 
look back at the first half of 2006-2006. It was filled with new acronyms, HERA, ACG, SMART, 
and GradPLUS.  In the world of financial aid, we’ve been busy implementing new programs, 
getting ready for 2007-2008, and what changes the recent elections might bring.  
 
Obviously, change and financial aid go hand-in-hand.  One of the many advantages of TriState is 
that it provides its members with tools to deal with change. Training opportunities help financial 
aid administrators to understand policies and programs so that we can serve student.  Networking 
events help members to meet fellow professionals across Delaware, D.C., and Maryland.  There 
have been many great TriState activities throughout the beginning of the 2006-2007 year.  Thank 
you to all of those members who helped to make these events a success and to everyone who 
participated in them.  Inside this issue, you can read about some of these events and learn about 
upcoming activities.   
 
One of the biggest events of the winter is College Goal Sunday.  Please consider lending your 
knowledge and expertise by volunteering at one of the many sites across the TriState region.   
 
The deadline for the Spring issue is April 15.  The Newsletter Committee welcomes all 
contributions.   The members of the Newsletter Committee is also interested in any suggestions 
and feedback.   

 
 

The next deadline date is April 15, 2007.  Please e-mail articles to mrakes@dtcc.edu.   
 
 

Thank You Sponsors! 
 
Submitted by: Sponsor Relations and Development Committee 
 
The financial contributions made to the association from our yearly sponsors help to subsidize the 
events and trainings offered to members.  
 
Take a look at the association’s 2006-2007 Gold Sponsors. 
 

�  Edamerica  
 

�  EdFund  
 

�  Chase Education Finance  
 

�  Keybank Education Resources  
 

�  Nelnet  
 
For more information about these sponsors, feel free to click the links to their websites.  
 
 

Thank you sponsors, for all of your support! We hop e your sponsorship participation in 
this Association continues to be a rewarding experi ence. 
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State News…  

Maryland Moments 
 

Submitted by:  Stephanie Bender, Maryland President 
 
Greetings from the MD Association of Financial Aid Administrators: 
 
The Fall Festival Networking Event  was held on November 3 from 5-9 pm at Bowl America in 
Glen Burnie.  18 participants from various schools, vendors, and MHEC were present.  A great 
time was had by all! 
 
High scorers for the evening were Jerry McKeen from MHEC and Karen Price from Edamerica.   
 
Thank you the following Platinum and Gold sponsors who contributed a give-a-way:  Bank of 
America, Edamerica, Edfund, National Education, Nelnet, Suntrust, and Wachovia. 
 
The High School Guidance Counselor Workshops  were held on December 6 and 8 at various 
locations throughout Maryland.  Thank you to the following schools for being host sites:  Allegany 
College of Maryland, Bowie State University, Community College of Baltimore County-Essex, 
Harford Community College, Montgomery College- Germantown, Wor-Wic Community College.  
We will also be hosting a webinar webcast on December 14 for those counselors who are unable 
to attend a site location. 
 
You Can Afford College  was held on January 13, 2007.  This event was once again hosted at 
Maryland Public Television (MPT) in Owings Mills, MD.   
 
 

Spotlight Features…  
 

2006 Fall Conference: Field of Dreams  
 
Submitted by: The Conference Committee 
 
The 2006 Fall Conference was again held at the Hyatt Regency in Cambridge, MD.  The 
conference was centered around the theme, Field of Dreams, reminding us how we, as financial 
aid professionals play a role in fulfilling the dreams of the students we serve.   
 
Chaired by David Manning, the 2006 Conference Committee sought to design a conference 
based on feedback from the membership. The members of this year’s committee are: 
 

Laura Boesler 
Andrea Cipolla 
Angie Hovatter 
Gene Logan 
Tanya McMillan 
Melissa Rakes 
Pat Shoemaker 
Liz Urbanski 
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This year’s conference was marked by sessions requested by the membership and presented by 
school financial aid administrators.  In addition, there were extended opportunities to network with 
colleagues. Hopefully, this conference was valuable to you and your office.   
 
Thank you to everyone who helped to make this year’s conference a success, especially all of the 
sponsors, presenters and moderators.   

 
 

2006 Fall Conference Scrapbook 
Field of Dreams 

November 12-14, 2006 
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Chinese Auction  
 

Submitted by Jennifer Bastos, Community Outreach Chair 
 
Thank you to all those who participated in the raffle at the Tri-State Conference in November. 
This year we were able to raise almost $500, with all of the proceeds going to support the Make- 
A-Wish Foundation. 
 
This year the following items were donated: 
 

1. Stereo System- Penn Troy, ASA 
2. Georgetown Vs. Navy Basketball Tickets- Jennifer Bastos, Citizens Bank 
3. Autographed "Invincible" movie poster- Jerry DiStefano, Sallie Mae 
4. Watercolor Painting- Theresa Haman, Delaware College of Art and Design 
5. Homemade sweetbreads for a year- Lady Jenkins, Coppin State University 
6. Basket of Homemade Jams- Sarah Bauder, University of MD- College Park 
7. Autographed Morton's Cookbook- David Manning, National Education 

Pittsburgh Steelers Jersey- Suzanne Anglehoni, PNC Bank 
8. Maryland Women's Basketball Tickets and T-shirt- Sarah Bauder, University of MD-

College Park 
9. Autographed picture of Ray Lewis- David Manning, National Education 
10. Picture of Eva Longoria with DVD of Desperate Housewives, Season 1- Sarah 

Bauder, University of MD-College Park 
 
The Make-A-Wish Foundation received our donation on November 24, 2006 
and had the following to say; "With your help we are able to create amazing wish experiences 
filled with hope, strength, and joy for children with life-threatening medical conditions. The wish 
experience has had an incredible impact on the special children we serve, and everyone touched 
by the wish. Thank you for helping us share the power of a wish. Our wish children are very 
fortunate to have such committed donors and champions on their side." 
 
Thanks again to everyone who participated in the raffle and congratulations to the winners!  
 

 

 
 

Committee Updates…  
 

Awards & Scholarships 
Submitted by: Vicki Smith, Chair 
 
The Awards & Scholarships Committee has been busy reviewing its policies and procedures.   
The committee is awaiting applications for the DEDCMD ASFAA Scholarship.  This scholarship is 
open to full-time students of member institution.  Each institution is able to forward one applicant 
for review by the committee.  The scholarship application has been posted to the DEDCMD 
ASFAA website. The committee will meet in March to choose the scholarship recipients. 
 

College Goal Sunday 
Submitted by: Cissy VanSickle, Chair 
 
One of the biggest events of the winter is College Goal Sunday.  Please consider lending your 
knowledge and expertise by volunteering at one of the many sites across the TriState region.  It’s 
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easy to volunteer!  Simply complete the College Goal Sunday volunteer form 
(http://www.dedcmdasfaa.org/docs/newsletters/2007/200701/collegegoalform.pdf)..     
 
 

Nominations & Elections 
Submitted by: Rich Heath, Chair 
 
The Nominations & Elections process is well underway. Open positions for this year include 
Chair-Elect, Vice-Chair, Secretary and Treasurer.  Nominations could be submitted electronically 
through December 31, 2006.  Watch for listserv messages to announce the slate of candidates 
and electronic voting.    
 
TriState is a volunteer organization that is dependent on your participation and thrives on your 
involvement. Thank you to all of those who serve the Association through leadership.  
 

 
 

Special Features…  
 

Delaware Service Project - “School Tools” 
 
Submitted by: Beth Parker 

 
As I walked into the Clayton/Smyrna Boys and Girls Club 
with a camera, I was swarmed by children saying “take 
my picture, take my picture.”  As the children came in 
from school, they settled in to play basketball, have 
snacks and do art projects under the direction of Mr. 
Marquis (Marquis Ellis).  Children of all ages attend the 
Boys and Girls Clubs that are located throughout the 
state.  For the first Delaware ASFAA service project, 
members wanted to reach out to the children who attend 
these clubs. 
 
School supplies were collected by colleges and 

universities in Delaware with the idea that there would be children at the Boys and Girls Clubs 
who might not have the necessary tools to begin the school year.  In addition to this use, at least 
one club’s Education Director, Nancy Gill, chose to use some of the supplies as a reward in a 
Homework Incentive Program.  She planned to award points to students who completed 
homework and let them earn points toward some of the supplies.  What a great idea!  Executive 
Director, Darrell Tingle, of the Dover Boys and Girls Clubs accepted the school supplies at his 
Dover Administrative Office and guaranteed they would be 
put to good use.   
 
Our “School Tools” flyers, designed by Cristine Layton, 
Wilmington College, could be seen on boxes and walls of 
many Delaware colleges and universities.  There were 
donations from many schools and more promises for next 
year.  All supplies were distributed equally between Boys 
and Girls Clubs in Sussex, Kent and New Castle counties.  
Co-chairs, Beth Parker, ECMC, and Cristine Layton were 
joined by Melissa Rakes, Delaware Technical & Community 
College–Georgetown, in the sorting process.  After sorting, the supplies were delivered to the five 
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chosen clubs.  In addition to the three mentioned above, Oak Orchard Club in Millsboro and 
Laurel Extension Club in Sussex County were recipients of supplies.   
 
The Delaware members were very excited about this project and look forward to more community 
service efforts.  Future plans include expanding our interaction with Boys and Girls Clubs 
throughout the state.  We plan to be available to these students with Financial Aid Awareness 
and post-secondary education opportunities.  
 

Richard Heath Honored With the Marilyn Brown Profes sional Excellence 
Award 

 
Richard (Rich) Heath, director of Student Financial Aid at Anne Arundel Community College 
(AACC), was awarded at the fall conference with the Marilyn 
Brown Professional Excellence Award.  This award is presented 
annually to a financial aid professional who meets the following 
criteria:   
 
·  has a minimum of five years of service in the financial aid 

profession, 
·  shows dedication to serving students and the profession in 

adverse situations, 
·  displays professional ethics of the highest caliber, and 
·  shows contributions to the student, school, or professional 

association.   
 
Rich was nominated by his staff at AACC.  They cited several 
examples of the work Rich does with students behind the scenes 
and on his own time.  Congratulations, Rich!   
 
 

Andrea Cipolla: Winner of the Service Award 
 
 
Andrea Cipolla, Technology Specialist at the University of Baltimore, was presented the Service 
Award at the Fall Conference.  This award is given by the Association annually to a regular or 
associate member in good standing, who, through active participation on Association Committees 
or other organized activities, has contributed to the betterment of the Association in one or more 
of the following ways: 

·  increasing member participation,  
·  enhancing the image of the Association within the financial aid, secondary school, and/or 

higher education communities, or 
·  promoting professional development of the membership. 

 
Andrea does an excellent job working as the Co-Chair of the Professional Development and 
Training Committee and is probably best known for her responsibilities with the annual Neophyte 
Workshop.  Thank you, Andrea, for your hard work and dedication! 
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Neophyte 2006: A Barnburner Once Again 
 
Submitted by: Brandon Seidl, Financial Aid Specialist, Goucher College 
 

 
The 2006 TriState Financial Aid Neophyte Workshop proved to be 
another success this year. The week ,starting October 15, offered a 
wide array of talented presenters, interactive case studies, and useful 
information to help in the individual development of financial aid offices 
all over the TriState area.  
 
Sessions were held at Brighton Suites in 
Rehoboth Beach, Delaware, and channeled 
a variety of information ranging from the 
general financial aid process to verification 
and need-analysis. Those in attendance had 
the privilege to listen to successful financial 
aid representatives from colleges such as 
Anne Arundel Community College, 
University of Maryland, and Frostburg 
University. A few presenters came from 
facilities other than colleges, such as 
Gretchen Bonfardine who represented 
ASA, and Bill Brosseau who presented on behalf of Sallie Mae.  The 
presentation and communication skills of those who spoke were 
impressive. All presenters were available after each session to 
answer any questions from the audience, and some mingled during 
lunch to get to know the nearly 50 participants.  
 
Downtime consisted of interesting networking events such as the 

infamous picnic game, bowling and a movie night.  These events offered time for the participants 
to team-build, compete, network, and get to know each other on a 
personal level. Many friends were made by all during the six-day 
duration, and those relationships will surely stick for years to come.  
 
Other amenities included a fantastic array of delicious catered meals, 
great service by “Norm” of Brighton Suites, and outstanding leadership 
from Andrea Cipolla and Dawn Shockley from University of Baltimore, 

Robert Thomas from University of Maryland, 
Baltimore County and Nasim Keshavarz 
from Maryland Higher Education 
Commission. Andrea, Dawn and Robert 
were the hosts and coordinators for the 
week’s sessions and events, and offered a fun-filled yet educational 
atmosphere for all in attendance.  
 
The annual Neophyte Workshop is an asset to those involved in 
financial aid in Maryland, DC, and Delaware. The hard work of both 
the coordinators and participants contribute to its success year after 
year.  
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People and Places… 
 

Office News 
 

Long-Time Aid Professional is Moving-on Up 
 
Submitted by Ken Howard, Operations Manager, Higher Education Financial Services, DC State 
Education Office 
 
Veronica Pickett, Financial Aid Director at Bowie State University for the past seven years, is 
leaving her position to join the US Department of Education. While at Bowie, she also served as 
the University’s Project Manager for the implementation of Peoplesoft (data management 
system). 
 
Veronica was a Deputy Director at the University of the District of Columbia and also served at 
one of the predecessor schools, Washington Technical Institute, for a total of 27 years. Among 
her awards was a selection as a recipient of the Association’s Marilyn Brown Professional 
Excellence Award in recognition of her contributions to the field and the students which she 
served. 
  
Her hard-working and industrious spirit, along with her deep and thorough knowledge of the 
myriad of rules and regulations that govern the student aid award-making process, will be sorely 
missed down in the weeds of our financial aid profession.  
 
Nonetheless, it will be a great thing for all of us to have another one of our own at the Department 
who will be able to lend a helping hand or illuminate our darkness when we need to find that special 
answer that we so fervently need.  
 
The Association’s loss will clearly be the Department’s gain.  
 
 

Cynthia M. Harbel Retiring 
 

 
Congratulations to Cindy Harbel on her retirement!  Cindy is 
currently the Director of Student Financial Aid at Allegany 
College of Maryland in Cumberland.  She began working for the 
college in 1975 and became the director in 1978.  Her final day 
as the director was December 31, 2006.  She is anxiously 
awaiting June 30, 2007, when her husband, Bill, will also be 
retiring.  They plan on doing some traveling and taking it easy for 
a while.  Cindy and Bill live in LaVale, Maryland, with their two 
sons, Eric and Jeff, and their two dogs.  Cindy was recently 
honored at the Fall 2006 Conference with a special award and a 
humorous story from Cissy Vansickle.  We wish Cindy a long 
and happy, healthy retirement! 
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Mark Your Calendar! 
 
College Goal Sunday 
Locations throughout Delaware, D.C. and Maryland 
February 11, 2007 
(snow date: February 18, 2007) 
Visit DEDCMDASFAA website for the Volunteer Form 
http://www.dedcmdasfaa.org/docs/newsletters/2007/200701/collegegoalform.pdf  
 
Spring Conference 
April 16, 2007 
Frederick, MD 
Frederick Holiday Inn Holidome & Conference Center 
Watch for announcements on the listserv! 

 


